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The mission of the Halifax County Board of Commissioners is to provide leadership and support for an effective county
government that seeks to enhance the quality of life for the people of Halifax County.

Call to Order Chairman Vernon J. Bryant

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance

Adoption of the Agenda

Conflict of Interest Chairman Vernon J. Bryant

In accordance with the Halifax County Board of Commissioners Rules of Procedures and N. C. G. S. Sec.153A-44, it is the duty of every member
present to vote on all matters coming before the Board, unless there is a conflict of interest as determined by the Board or by law.  Does any Board
member have any known conflict of interest with respect to any matters coming before the Board today?  If so, please identify the conflict and the
remaining Board members will vote to consider the requested excuse.

1. Consent Agenda County Commissioners

A. Approval of Minutes

B. Budget Amendments

C. Property Tax Releases - April 2018

D. Research in Public Libraries Scholarship

E. 2018 Seniors Farmers Market Nutrition Program

F. SHIIP Medicare Improvements and Providers Act Grant

2. Special Recognitions

A. Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce 50th Anniversary
Proclamation

Christina Wells, Lake Gaston
Regional Chamber of Commerce

President/CEO
B. 2018 Lake Gaston Clean-Up Day Resolution Moira J. Underwood, Lake Gaston

Association

3. Agenda Items

A. 2018 Halifax County Legislative Meeting County Commissioners
B. North Carolina Commission of Indian Affairs Presentation Gregory A. Richardson, North

Carolina Commission of Indian Affairs,
Executive Director

http://www.halifaxnc.com


C. 2018 - 2019 Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Funding Plan Marcelle O. Smith, Juvenile Crime
Prevention Council Chairman

D. Hydrant Maintenance Contract Proposal Greg Griffin, Public Utilities Director

4. Board Appointments

A. Board Appointments County Commissioners

5. Economic Development Report

A. Economic Development Report Cathy A. Scott, Economic
Development Report

6. County Manager’s Report

A. 2013 CDBG Infrastructure Grant - Fair Housing Assessment J. Michael Scott, Progressive
Resources and Opportunities

7. County Attorney’s Report

A. Request for Drainage Easement from N. C. Department of
Transportation

M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

B. Our Community Hospital, Inc. - Agreement Regarding Tax
District Revenues

M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

8. Other Business County Commissioners

A. Resolution in Memory and Honor of Sallie Ann Copeland Evans County Commissioners

9. Closed Session County Commissioners

10. Adjourn

***
Accommodations for individuals with disabilities may be arranged by contacting

the County Manager's office at 252-583-1131 at least 48 hours prior to the meeting.
***



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Andrea H. Wiggins, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager

SUBJECT: Approval of Minutes

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the draft minutes of the April 25, 2017 Regular Meeting for approval.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
April 25, 2018 Regular Meeting

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the draft minutes as presented. 
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MINUTES 

COUNTY OF HALIFAX  

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING 

April 25, 2017 
 

Note to Reader:  Although the printed agenda document for this Board 

meeting is not part of these minutes, the agenda document provides 

background information on most all of the items discussed by the Board 

at this meeting.  The Clerk to the Board maintains the agenda document 

in accordance with the laws of North Carolina.  One may see a copy of 

the agenda for this meeting by contacting the Clerk to the Board. 

 

The Halifax County Board of Commissioners held a Regular Meeting on Tuesday, April 

25, 2017, at 5:30 P. M. in the Historic Courthouse, Halifax, North Carolina.   

 

PRESENT: Honorable J. Rives Manning, Jr., Vice Chairman   

  Honorable Marcelle O. Smith   

  Honorable Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

  Honorable T. Patrick W. Qualls  

  Honorable Linda A. Brewer  

   

OTHERS: Tony N. Brown, County Manager  

Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager 

M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney 

Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Director 

Dia H. Denton, Deputy County Manager  

  Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director 

  Cheryl Warren, Human Resources Management Director 

Ian M. Bumgarner, Senior Management Analyst 

Michelle F. Moseley, Paralegal  

 

ABSENT:  Honorable Carolyn C. Johnson  

 

Call to Order 
 

Chairman Bryant called the meeting to order. 

 

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance 

 

 Chairman Bryant provided the invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was then recited. 

 

Adoption of the Agenda 
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Commissioner Manning moved to approve the agenda as presented.  Commissioner 

Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  

 

Conflict of Interest Statement 

 

There were no conflicts of interest noted by any member of the Board.   

 

1. FY 2017-2018 Budget Discussion  
 

Tony N. Brown, County Manager, addressed the Board regarding the FY 2017-2018 

Budget.  

 

He provided and reviewed the updated Outside Request.  He stated that after the April 17, 

2017 Regular Meeting, a letter of request was received from Chad Brandon, North Carolina 

Forest Service District Forester, requesting an increase in funding in the amount of $4,066 to 

assist with the purchase of a new truck and a proposed State cost of living increase in the amount 

of 2% or $800, whichever was greater.  He further stated that the amount currently in the 

balanced budget was in the amount of $110,000 and if the Board approved the request for an 

additional $4,066 the total amount would be $114,066.  He advised that Jim Short, Halifax 

County Forest Ranger, was in attendance to answer questions.  Mr. Short echoed the sentiments 

of the letter of request.  He stated that the total cost of the completely outfitted truck was in the 

amount of approximately $55,000. 

 

Commissioner Manning moved to approve the North Carolina Forestry Protection 

Management request for additional funds in the amount of $4,066.  Commissioner Brewer 

seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 

Mr. Brown stated that during the April 17, 2017 Regular Meeting, Commissioner 

Manning requested that the salary comparison spreadsheet be revised using olympic scoring, 

which would dropped the highest and lowest salaries.  He further stated that of the counties that 

were in commuting distance from Halifax County, Wilson had seven of the highest salaries and 

Halifax County had four of the lowest salaries.  He advised that the salaries of the County was 

behind an average of 10.03% in comparison to the other counties that were in commuting 

distance.  He provided a copy of the updated spreadsheet for the Board’s review.   

 

Mr. Brown stated that during the last meeting after he presented seven budget options, it 

was the consensus of the Board that he would update Options Four, Four A, and Four B for 

further discussion as follows:   

 

Option Four included only Fund Balance.  This option would use $1,652,521 of Fund 

Balance that would reduce the percentage to 8%, $3,403,003, and additional funds in the amount 

of $14,021 would be available to use elsewhere.  Option Four does fund the following:  

Additional School Capital Funding:  Halifax Community College $171,500; Halifax County 

Schools $175,000; Roanoke Rapids Graded School District $190,000; and Weldon City Schools 

$187,500; Halifax County Departmental Unfinanced Capital Requirements $240,000; pending 

Outside Requests:  Staff Recommendation $174,500 and Board of Commissioners Additions 
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$12,000; Employee Competitive Market Adjustment, no funding stream attached, 2%, $300,000; 

and Employee Step Adjustment, no funding stream attached, $188,000.  Option Four does not 

fund the following:  Employee Pay for Performance Plan, must add other employee adjustment 

percentage to this amount if applicable, $248,000.  

 

Option Four A included only Fund Balance.  This option would use $1,865,208 of Fund 

Balance that would reduce the percentage to 7.5%, $3,190,315 and additional funds in the 

amount of $161,748 would be available to use elsewhere.  Option Four A does fund the 

following:  Additional School Capital Funding:  Halifax Community College $171,500; Halifax 

County Schools $175,000; Roanoke Rapids Graded School District $190,000; and Weldon City 

Schools $187,500; Halifax County Departmental Unfinanced Capital Requirements in the 

amount of $240,000; pending Outside Requests:  Staff Recommendation $174,500 and Board of 

Commissioners Additions $12,000; Employee Competitive Market Adjustment, no funding 

stream attached, 2%, $300,000; and Employee Pay for Performance Plan, must add other 

employee 2% adjustment:  $248,000 + 2% $4,960, no funding stream attached.  Option Four A 

does not fund the following:  Employee Step Adjustment, no funding stream attached, $188,000.  

 

Option Four B included only Fund Balance.  This option would use $2,077,896 of Fund 

Balance that would reduce the percentage to 7%, $2,977,628 and additional funds in the amount 

of $182,370 would be available to use elsewhere.  Option Four B does fund the following:  

Additional School Capital Funding:  Halifax Community College $171,500; Halifax County 

Schools $175,000; Roanoke Rapids Graded School District $190,000, Weldon City Schools 

$187,500; Halifax County Departmental Unfinanced Capital Requirements $240,000; Outside 

Requests:  Staff Recommendation $174,500 and Board of Commissioners Additions:  April 17, 

2017 Regular Meeting $12,000 and April 25, 2017 Regular Meeting $4,066; Employee 

Competitive Market Adjustment 2%, $300,000; Employee Step Adjustment $188,000; and 

Employee Pay for Performance Plan, must add other employee 2% adjustment:  $248,000 + 2% 

$4,960, $252,960.   

 

Mr. Brown provided a brief comparison regarding the difference between the 

Commissioners designated reserve Fund Balance and what was required by the Local 

Government Commission.   

 

Commissioner Qualls stated that he knew that the County was behind in employee 

compensation, especially the salaries of the Sheriff’s Office as the job of law enforcement 

officers was dangerous.  He further stated that he was sympathetic in regards to the low salaries 

of the deputies and had been told that some of the deputies were on public assistance, which was 

just wrong and needed to be corrected.  He advised that he made a statement during the January 

3, 2017 Regular Meeting that discussions had been held for years regarding employee 

compensation and how far the County’s salaries were behind other localities.  He further advised 

that he did not understand why employee compensation was not discussed at the beginning of the 

budget preparation if it was top priority instead of at the end.  He inquired if the Board was to 

choose one of the proposed budget options and compared it with the current total budget; would 

the budget be increasing, decreasing, or stable.  Mr. Brown stated that he did not have last year’s 

budget numbers.  He stated that when the December 2016 Board Retreat was held, part of the 

discussion was to receive direction from the Board regarding employee compensation for the 
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upcoming budget; at which time no direction was given.  He further stated that if direction was 

provided during the retreat it would have been included in the balanced budget and the Board 

would now be discussing how to fund additional capital.   

 

Commissioner Qualls stated that his concern with the proposed budget was that the 

County was shrinking, losing revenue, and was not growing economically; however, the budget 

was increasing.  Mr. Brown responded that there was growth in the budget but it was absorbed 

by other increases.  Commissioner Qualls stated that there had been some huge challenges in 

regards to the County’s revenue and was in favor of employee compensation; however, the 

County needed to grow, raise taxes, or cut programs to fund an increase in expenditures.  He 

further stated that the budget did not appear to cut any expenditures; however, it grows the 

budget with a decreasing population and tax base without a lot of growth economically.  He 

advised that he agreed on employee compensation; however, employee compensation should be 

the first funds expended and not the last.  He further advised that he wanted employees to have a 

raise; however, the Board had to decide long term what County government was required to 

fund.  He explained that if the Board was going to fund employee compensation, which he 

agreed on 100%, then other items in which the Board was not required to fund at some point 

would have to be left off the budget or there would have to be some substantial growth.  He 

further explained that fundamentally a discussion needed to be held regarding the options that 

Mr. Brown provided which stated that there were no funding streams attached. 

 

Mr. Brown stated that with the County’s revenue based budgeting, there were large sums 

of money, even millions, that was rolled over each year once staff completed an internal audit.  

Commissioner Qualls responded that the Board could not count on those funds; which was why 

those funds were budgeted. Mr. Brown stated that the $2 Million that was found from the 

Department of Social Services helped the proposed budget tremendously.  Commissioner Qualls 

agreed; however, inquired if funds were not found next year and this spending stream has been 

established, then what.  Mr. Brown responded that the Board would have to address the shortfall 

at that time.  Commissioner Qualls stated that it was important that the funding stream be 

addressed first.  Mr. Brown stated that a lot of what was done with the proposed budget was 

forecasting.  He further stated that historically the budgets were always prepared conservatively, 

which was why funds were leftover every year.  He advised that funds could not be projected 

that were higher than the tax collection rate the previous year which was why the budget was 

prepared conservatively.  He further advised that this year there was some growth because sales 

tax was higher; however, the budget was projected very low and there would be a higher 

windfall from sales tax this year into next year than was projected.  He explained that with 

revenue based budgeting the funds left over from the previous year helped with the upcoming 

year.  He further explained that he was taking advantage of what was saved last year to cover this 

year’s budget.   

 

Mr. Brown stated that when the economy declined some years ago the County’s 

conservative budget projection underwent drastic cuts during the year.  Commissioner Qualls 

inquired what the Fund Balance was during that time.  Mr. Brown stated that the highest working 

Fund Balance was approximately 40%.  Commissioner Qualls stated that it was now 7%.  Mr. 

Brown stated that Commissioner Qualls voted against the budget two years ago because a raise 

was given to employees and there was no funding stream.  Commissioner Qualls agreed and 
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stated that a funding stream should have been from taxes, growth, or cutting programs.  Mr. 

Brown stated that if the Board had provided direction during the retreat in December to plan for 

a 2% cost of living adjustment this discussion would not be held at this time; however, 

discussions would be held regarding unfunded capital needs.  Commissioner Qualls stated that he 

provided direction in January 2017 after the Board’s retreat.  He further stated that he was not 

familiar with the programs that were funded that did not have to be funded.  He recommended 

that some attention and discussion needed to be held in that area of the budget.  He advised that it 

was unfortunate that Halifax was a poor county, moderately to high taxed.  He further advised 

that the poorest people in the County would receive a $.10 tax increase this year in regards to the 

Halifax County Schools supplemental school tax.  He explained that until the County had 

substantial growth, the Board needed to review its spending.  Mr. Brown stated that there were a 

lot of programs that the County funded that was not required; however, those programs were 

funded because they added to the value of our culture such as the Library.  Commissioner Qualls 

stated that regardless of the program, he had been on the Board for almost three years and 

employee compensation was one of the topics that he had heard discussed more than anything 

else from the Sheriff, County Manager, and staff.  He further stated that he was not opposed to 

increasing employee compensation; however, if it was one of the biggest issues facing the 

morale of our employees, it should be discussed at the beginning of the budget.  He advised that 

some of the programs that the County did not have to fund needed to be reviewed and the Board 

as whole would need to make tough decision on those items if we valued our employees as we 

all say we do.  He further advised that was his budget guidance in January after the December 

retreat.  

 

Chairman Bryant stated that he agreed 100% with the sentiments of Commissioner 

Qualls.  He further stated that he was confident that direction would be given regarding one of 

the proposed options.  He advised that Commissioner Qualls had provided the County Manager 

and Management Team with some direction for the upcoming December retreat, which was to 

consider employee compensation first in preparing the budget.  

 

Commissioner Brewer stated that she knew that the County employees were underpaid 

and advised that the proposed options that did not have a funding stream was of great concern.  

She agreed with the sentiments of Commissioner Qualls and stated that the County had a 

shrinking population and that property values had decreased in lots of areas that greatly impacted 

the County’s revenue stream.   

 

Commissioner Smith stated that he did not totally agree with all of the sentiments of 

Commissioners Qualls; however, every point that was made was valid.  He further stated that 

during his tenure, he recalled that the 18% to 22% Fund Balance that the Board decided to 

maintain resulted in the County having one of the highest Fund Balances in the State of North 

Carolina.  He advised that the General Assembly began to look at what the counties had in their 

coffers, which dictated some proposed legislation that was ultimately not approved.  He further 

advised that at that time, the Board began to review and allocate funds for needs that had gone 

unfunded.  He recalled that there had been several years in which the County had not replaced 

the Sheriff’s Office patrol vehicles until there was an incident wherein a Sheriff deputy 

responded to an emergency call regarding a shooting in Hollister and the same deputy had to 

respond to another emergency call regarding a stabbing in Hobgood and while responding to the 
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second call his vehicle became inoperable.  He explained that after that incident the Board 

allocated funds to purchase approximately 12 vehicles because public safety was important.   

 

Commissioner Smith stated that in regards to looking at programs that the County was 

not required to fund; the County was a tier one county and possibly because of Halifax County 

the tiers were being reevaluated.  He further stated that some of the employees were benefiting 

from some of the programs that the County was not required to fund.  He advised that he was 

aware that some of the Sheriff’s deputies were receiving public assistance and that there were 

other deputies that would qualify; however, were not receiving public assistance for various 

reasons.  He further advised that in regards to the Halifax County Schools pending supplemental 

school tax, there had been unfairness for years in regards to how this distribution was done.  He 

explained that he voted, along with other citizens in the County, and the supplemental school tax 

passed; which was a self-tax that Halifax County Schools had to request.  He further explained 

that County taxes were increased to fund a school in the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District; 

however, there were two other school districts that the County funded.  He stated that Halifax 

County was one of the few remaining counties in the State that still had three school systems that 

had to be funded equally in accordance with the State statute, along with the Halifax Community 

College.  He further stated that in regards to economic development he had raised many concerns 

about where the County was going and when progress would be seen.  He advised that he 

received some positive and negative comments regarding the sale of the Littleton Industrial 

Building.  He further advised that upon becoming a Commissioner, he inherited the Littleton 

Industrial Building in which the County had invested a considerable amount of funds and had 

received no return on that investment.  He explained that he agreed with Commissioner Qualls in 

regards to identifying areas to fund especially regarding economic development.      

  

Commissioner Manning stated that there were issues regarding employee compensation 

that needed to be reviewed; however, it was too late to be done for this budget year.  He 

requested that employee compensation be reviewed in anticipation of next year’s budget because 

it was necessary.  He further requested that Mr. Brown provide the Board, between now and the 

next retreat, a list of programs that the County was required to fund and those that the County 

was not required to fund that were being funded.  He stated that in regards to capital outlay, the 

County needed to maintain its buildings as preventative maintenance was important.  He further 

stated that he was in favor of Option 4B.   

 

Commissioner Qualls inquired if the County did not have growth and approved Option 

4B, where would the funding stream be found.  He inquired if there was a commitment from the 

Board to review programs that the County did not have to fund or would there be a tax increase.   

Commissioner Manning stated that was why he requested that the County Manager provide 

information.  Chairman Bryant stated that discussion could begin during the retreat in December, 

if not before.  Mr. Brown stated that if the Board had provided him with direction during the 

retreat regarding employee compensation it would have been included in the budget using a 

funding stream that would have been already included.   

 

Chairman Bryant stated that he needed consensus from the Board regarding the proposed 

options.  He inquired if Commissioners Qualls was agreeable with Option 4B in regards to 

obtaining a consensus and moving forward to provide direction to the County Manager.  
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Commissioner Qualls stated that he sensed that the Board was in favor of moving forward with 

Option 4B and responded yes.  Chairman Bryant along with Commissioners Manning, Smith and 

Brewer recommended Option 4B.  It was the consensus of the Board to direct the County 

Manager to move forward with finalizing the proposed budget using Option 4B. 

 

 Mr. Brown stated that confirmation was needed to add an additional Sheriff’s deputy 

position that would be assigned to the Department of Social Services as they would be changing 

the security contract with Alpha Security to have an armed security officer.  He further stated 

that funds were available in the budget.  It was the consensus of the Board to approve the 

request. 

 

 He further requested confirmation regarding the Halifax County Schools Supplemental 

Tax in the amount of $.10 and Weldon City Schools Supplemental Tax in the amount of $.20.  

Commissioner Qualls inquired if the Board would have to vote on the Halifax County Schools 

Supplemental Tax.  Mr. Brown stated that it would be part of the entire budget that would be 

approved by the Board.  It was the consensus of the Board to approve the request. 

 

 Commissioner Manning stated that the Board did not set the supplemental school tax by 

$.10 as the residents within the Halifax County Schools district voted to approve the 

supplemental tax.  He further stated that Dr. Eric Cunningham, Halifax County Schools 

Superintendent, sent a letter stating that the Halifax County Schools Board of Education was 

requesting a supplement tax rate in the amount of $.10.  He stated that only the property owners 

and residents within the Halifax County Schools district would be taxed.   

 

2. Other Business        
 

Chairman Bryant requested that the Board approve a congratulatory letter to Melinda 

Hardy, District 6 Administrator, commending and congratulating local Guardian ad Litem Child 

Advocates for their unselfish and outstanding service to Halifax County and its citizens in 

recognition of National Child Advocate Month.   

 

Commissioner Manning moved to approve the letter as presented.  Commissioner Qualls 

seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  

 

Chairman Bryant stated that Gilbert M. Portela had lived and worked in Halifax County 

for many years and was very ill.  He further stated that Mr. Portela was very active in the 

community and was the founder of Angel’s Closet, Inc., which was a tremendous resource and 

asset to thousands of children and families in need in Halifax County, Northampton County and 

Southside Virginia.  He requested that the Board adopt a proclamation proclaiming Gilbert 

Portela Day in Halifax County along with a small reception in his honor.  After a brief discussion 

was held regarding this matter, it was the consensus of the Board to recognize Mr. Portela during 

the May 1, 2017 Regular Meeting.   

 

Commissioner Manning stated that correspondence had been received from Nancy 

Jackson, Town of Scotland Neck Administrator/Clerk, requesting a change in the distribution 

method of sales tax from the ad valorem method to a per capita method.  He further stated that 
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under the ad valorem basis all taxing entities would share in the sales tax to include 

municipalities, Our Community Hospital, school districts, and all fire departments.  He advised 

that under the per capita method municipalities and the County were the only entities that would 

share in the distribution of sales tax.  He further advised that if the Board approved the request, 

he would recommend that the County reimburse the entities that would be losing funds in order 

that they would be able to continue operating without a loss in funding.     

 

Commissioner Manning moved to do nothing in regards to changing the ad valorem sales 

tax distribution.  Commissioner Qualls seconded the motion.  

 

Upon discussion, Commissioner Qualls stated that the only concern that he had in regards 

to changing the sales tax distribution was Halifax County Schools, which had been 

accomplished.  Chairman Bryant echoed the sentiments of Commissioner Qualls.   

 

The motion passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 

Mr. Brown reminded the Board of the following updates:  The County would be hosting 

the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners District Meeting on April 25, 2017 at 

the Hilton Garden Inn in Roanoke Rapids at 5:30 P. M.  The North Carolina Department for 

Natural and Cultural Resources Secretary, Susi H. Hamilton, would be visiting on Friday, April 

28, 2017, during the morning hours followed by a discussion meeting at 2:30 P. M. which would 

include the County’s legislators.  The Employee Appreciation Picnic would also be held on 

Friday, April 28, 2017 from 1:00 P. M. to 5:00 P. M.     

 

3. Closed Session  
 

 There were no matters for discussion under Closed Session.  

 

4. Adjourn until the May 1, 2017 Regular Meeting 

 

Commissioner Smith moved to adjourn the meeting until the May 1, 2017 Regular 

Meeting.  Commissioner Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.    
 

 

 

__________________________________ 

                                                                             Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

        Halifax County Board of Commissioners 

 

 

 

_____________________________________________    

Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, NCCCC, Clerk to the Board  

Halifax County Board of Commissioners 



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director

SUBJECT: Budget Amendments

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find a copy of the budget amendments which transfer funds between accounts or changes the originally
adopted budget due to increases and/or decreases as a result of federal/state funding authorizations, fees or insurance
reimbursements.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
BA Coversheet for 5-7-18
BA list for 5-7-18

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve presented Budget Amendments 













































AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Doris B. Hawkins, Halifax County Tax Coordinator/Collector

SUBJECT: Property Tax Releases - April 2018

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the releases.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Property Tax Releases - April 2018

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the April 2018 property tax releases.
 
 





AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Ginny Orvedahl, Library Director

SUBJECT: Research in Public Libraries Scholarship

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find a letter from the State Library of North Carolina's grant consultant confirming the award of a $500
scholarship to Brenda Mills, Senior Branch Librarian to attend the Research in Public Libraries Institute. The Institute will
be held July 29-31 in Atlanta, Georgia. There will be no cost to the county.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
RIPI SCHOLARSHIP

TOTAL COST:$500.00 COUNTY COST:0

REQUEST: Approve the receipt of the scholarship. 







AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Rose Lewis, Aging Program Coordinator, HRM

SUBJECT:  2018 Seniors Farmers' Market Nutrition Program 2018

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
1. Division of Aging and Adult Services in collaboration with the North Carolina Department of Agriculture will fund the
Seniors Farmers' Market Nutrition Program (SFMNP) for eligible older adults who attend Halifax County congregate meal
sites located in Roanoke Rapids, Hollister, and Scotland Neck.  
2.  Approximately 70 older adults will recieve $21.00 in SFMNP vouchers to shop at the Farmers' Market for fresh fruit
and vegetables.
3. The SFMNP vouchers will be distributed during the regional training session held in late June.  The Aging Program
Coordinator will attend the training session, pick up, sign for and distribute the SFMNP vouchers to congregates meal sites
within Halifax County.  
4. Halifax County Council on Aging will coordinate transportation to the Farmers' Market for congregate site participants. 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Seniors Farmers' Market Nutrition Program 2018

TOTAL COST:$1,470.00 COUNTY COST:$0.00

REQUEST: Request Board of Commissioners' approval to receive from the Division of Aging and Adult Services an
estimated $1,470.00 in Farmers' Market vouchers to help the older adults attending congregate meal sites in
Roanoke Rapids, Hollister, and Scotland Neck with nutrition. 





AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Rose Lewis, Aging Program Coordinator, HRM

SUBJECT: SHIIP Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act Grant

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
1. Halifax County Council on Aging will comply to the guidelines of the MIPPA Grant with the Department of Insurance
SHIIP Division to expand Low-Income Subsidy (LIS) outreach within Halifax County.
2. The Halifax County Council on Aging will expand LIS outreach and enrollment in the county by conducting a minimum
of four enrollment clinics during the October 2017 through September 2018; clinics will be held at churches, senior
community centers and senior housing complexes.
3. Client Counseling Contact and Public Media Outreach forms will be submitted to the SHIIP office in Raleigh or through
the SHIPTalk website.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
SHIIP Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act (MIPPA) 2018

TOTAL COST:$3,227.00 COUNTY COST:$0.00

REQUEST: Request Board of Commissioners' approval of the submission and receipt of funds from the NC Department
of Insurance SHIIP Division, SHIIP Grant 











































AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Christina Wells, Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce President/CEO

PRESENTER: Christina Wells, Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce President/CEO

SUBJECT: Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce 50th Anniversary Proclamation

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce 50th Anniversary Proclamation for your review.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce 50th Anniversary Proclamation

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce 50th Aniversary Proclamation.
 



 
 

PROCLAMATION 

LAKE GASTON REGIONAL CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 

50TH ANNIVERSARY 
 

WHEREAS, this year marks the 50th Anniversary of the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce; 

and 

 

WHEREAS, the mission of the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce showed amazing 

forethought just five years after the formation of Lake Gaston of the vast tourism and economic impact of the 

lake to the surrounding counties; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce has worked diligently toward its mission 

“to promote and advance the industrial, commercial, civic, and general business interest in the Lake Gaston area 

and in the surrounding counties and towns by advertising, engaging in promotional activities and doing any and 

all other things that tend to promote trade and commerce in the Lake Gaston area of North Carolina and Virginia” 

for the past 50 years and shall continue to do so; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce works with businesses, merchants, 

industry, civic organizations, government entities, and citizens to improve the overall quality of life and the 

economy of the five counties surrounding Lake Gaston to include Brunswick and Mecklenburg, Virginia, and 

Halifax, Northampton, and Warren, North Carolina; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce is supported by the financial and 

volunteer resources of businesses both located within and that serve the Lake Gaston region; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce works to promote the region’s business 

community, as well as Lake Gaston’s reputation as a quality area to relocate or retire and its appeal as a popular 

tourism destination and site for vacation home investment. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Halifax County Commissioners do hereby 

congratulate the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce on its 50th Anniversary and recognize the 

chamber’s impact upon not only its membership but also the entire county and region. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Halifax County Commissioners join the citizens of this county 

in appreciation and celebration of the Lake Gaston Regional Chamber of Commerce 50th Anniversary, as the 

Chamber enters its future with dedication to both Halifax County’s business community, as well as to its citizens, 

second homeowners, and visitors and orders that a copy of this proclamation be spread upon the minutes of the 

Halifax County Board of Commissioners this 7th day of May 2018. 

 

          _____________________________________________ 

          Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

          Halifax Board of Commissioners 

 

          _____________________________________________ 

          Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, NCCCC, Clerk to the Board 

          Halifax County Board of Commissioners 



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Moira J. Underwood, Lake Gaston Association

PRESENTER: Moira J. Underwood, Lake Gaston Association

SUBJECT: 2018 Lake Gaston Clean-Up Day Resolution

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the 2018 Lake Gaston Clean-Up Day Resolution for your review.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
2018 Lake Gaston Clean-Up Day Resolution

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Adopt the 2018 Lake Gaston Clean-Up Day Resolution. 



 

RESOLUTION  

IN SUPPORT OF TAKE PRIDE IN  

LAKE GASTON CLEAN-UP DAY 2018 

       
WHEREAS, there is a need to improve the appearance of Lake Gaston by removing 

litter and debris that create eyesores and harm the environment; and 

 

      WHEREAS, a clean Lake Gaston environment positively impacts water safety, 

economic development, travel, tourism, and quality of life; and 

 

      WHEREAS, the Lake Gaston Association is sponsoring Take Pride in Lake Gaston 

clean-up of the lake on June 2, 2018 in an effort to educate citizens on the harmful effects of 

litter; and 

 

      WHEREAS, there is a need for citizen participation in maintaining the beauty of our 

county; and   

 

      WHEREAS, it is in the interest of Halifax County to support our volunteers in efforts to 

improve the appearance of the county. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Board of Commissioners of Halifax 

County, North Carolina, that it endorses and supports the Take Pride in Lake Gaston Clean-up 

Day 2018 initiative. 

 

Adopted this the 7th day of May, 2018. 

 

 

 

                                                                 ____________________________________________ 

                                                                 Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

                                                                 Halifax County Board of Commissioners 

 

 

 

 

                                                                 _____________________________________________  

                                                                 Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, NCCCC, Clerk to the Board 

                                                                 Halifax County Board of Commissioners   



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Tony N. Brown, County Manager

PRESENTER: County Commissioners

SUBJECT: 2018 Halifax County Legislative Meeting

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
The Halifax County Board of Commissioners will meet with its legislators to receive feedback on the North Carolina
Association of County Commissioners goals for the legislative short session.  Attached, please find the 2018 Halifax County
Legislative Meeting documents.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
2018 Leglisative Meeting Documents

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST:  
 





















AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Gregory A. Richardson, North Carolina Commission of Indian Affairs, Executive Director

PRESENTER: Gregory A. Richardson, North Carolina Commission of Indian Affairs, Executive Director

SUBJECT: North Carolina Commission of Indian Affairs Presentation

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Gregory A. Richardson, North Carolina Commission of Indian Affairs Executive Director, will provide a brief PowerPoint
presentation regarding the Haliwa-Saponi Indian Tribe and other North Carolina Indians.  Attached, please find the letter of
request.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Letter of Request

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST:  





AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Marcelle O. Smith, Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Chairman

PRESENTER: Marcelle O. Smith, Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Chairman

SUBJECT: 2018 - 2019 Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Funding Plan

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Commissioner Smith will present the 2018 - 2019 Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Funding Plan.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
2018 -2019 Juvenile Crime Presvention Council Funding Plan

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the 2018 - 2019 Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Funding Plan. 



















AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Greg Griffin, Public Utilities Director

PRESENTER: Greg Griffin, Public Utilities Director

SUBJECT: Hydrant Maintenance Contract Proposal

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Halifax County Public Utilities has a contract with Envirolink, Inc. for maintenance of our fire hydrants including
trimming of surrounding vegetation.  The cost for this existing contract is currently $143,580 per year.  This contract
expires June 30, 2018.

 
We have received proposals from four vendors for a new hydrant maintenance contract to begin July 1, 2018. 

 
The lowest cost proposal was submitted by Envirolink, Inc. for a  cost of $62,177.15 per year.  The primary reason
the new contract price would be significantly less than the current contract is the hydrants have all been painted under
the original contract and only require touch up painting now.

 
It is my opinion that the Envirolink, Inc. proposal is significantly lower than the other vendors because Envirolink is
familiar with what is involved in completing the scope of work and already has resources in place.

 
A table showing cost for submitted proposals is attached.

 
 
 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Vendor Proposal Cost
Selected Portions of Envirolink Proposal

TOTAL COST:$62,177.15 COUNTY COST:$62,177.15

REQUEST: If the Halifax County Board of Commissioners so chooses, approval is requested to approve the Hydrant
Maintenance Proposal submitted by Envirolink, Inc. and authorize Management and staff to negotiate and
execute the contract. 















AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Andrea H. Wiggins, Clerk to the Board, MMC, NCCCC

PRESENTER: County Commissioners

SUBJECT: Board Appointments

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the Board Appointments.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Board Appointments Requiring Action
Board Vacancies Without Recommendations
June 2018 Board Appointments

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the Board Appointments that require action. 







































































































AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Report

PRESENTER: Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Report

SUBJECT: Economic Development Report

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the Economic Development Report.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Report

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST:  



ECONOMIC 
DEVELOPMENT UPDATE

HALIFAX COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
MAY 7, 2018

HALIFAX COUNTY



ECONOMIC INDICATORS
& COMPARISONS

UNEMPLOYMENT RATE
Compared to 7.1% in March 2017

BUILDING PERMITS
(Compared to $1,605,857 in March 2017)

GROSS RETAIL SALES
Up slightly over February 2017 ($37,056,663)

NUMBER UNEMPLOYED
Compared to 1,480 in March 2017

$37,063,734$2,665,673

6.7% 1,370

AVERAGE WEEKLY  MFG WAGE
Down from $938 2nd Qtr 2016

$890.00





ADVERTISED JOB OPENINGS  - 705



WELDON 
TOWN BOARD

Economic overview to Weldon 
Town Board

New Board members energized to 
make a difference



SOLAR CERTIFICATION 
“GRADUATION”

97 individuals graduated from the inaugural Solar 
Construction Class of 2018 

“Certified” as job-ready to work in solar facility 
construction

Collaboration between NCWorks, Halifax 
Community College, and the Center for Energy 
Education 



NC ENERGY
CONFERENCE

Over 800 attendees

Largest gathering of renewable 
energy experts in North Carolina

Future focus:  change power grid 
connections, explore community 
solar and look into power storage

Participated in Land Use Panel



ACP OPEN HOUSE 
& JOB FAIR

Atlantic Coast Pipeline partners in 
attendance at Open House

Major contractor, Price Gregory, plans 
to mobilize in Halifax County by mid-
May

“Home base” will be at property 
adjacent to Enfield Timber

100 site RV Park near Enfield Timber 
approved by Board of Adjustment 
earlier this month



ACP REGIONAL OFFICE GROUNDBREAKING



SCOTLAND NECK BUSINESS ASSOCIATION



GOLDEN LEAF 
COMMUNITY-BASED 
GRANTS INITIATIVE
Bi-monthly meetings

Robust discussions on issues and 
opportunities

Diverse team members 
representing health, education, 
economic development, workforce 
development, municipalities, and 
agriculture



HCC Small 
Business 

Appreciation 
Event
April 26, 2018



NC OPEN 
BROADBAND
NC ♥ Gigabit Summit on April 20

Creative partnership opportunities 
to increase broadband access for 
rural areas

Governor Cooper will include $20 
million in his budget for 
Broadband expansion

Cell towers, water towers, tall 
building structures are critical 
assets that should not be 
undersold



BROADBAND AVAILABILITY BY COUNTY
% UNSERVED

10.3%



OPPORTUNITY 
ZONE UPDATE
Governor submitted 
recommendations to US 
Treasury on April 20

“Opportunity for all” 
rationale in 
recommendations



TWO 
TRACTS 
SELECTED 
BY NC



AMTRAK STATION INITIATIVE
SPOT 5.0 RATING – PEANUT BELT RPO

MEETING WITH NCDOT, CSX, AMTRAK IN MAY



SCOTLAND NECK 
BUSINESS PARK
Former Beasley Lumber site, 
NC Highway 258

Working with property 
owner, realty and others to 
develop as commercial 
business park (2 to 5 acre 
tracts)

Metal fabrication company is 
purchasing first two acres



BUILDINGS & SITES 
PORTFOLIO
Continuing efforts to validate 
available buildings and sites 
for our communities

Latest addition – Vito’s 
Restaurant location in 
Enfield



FLAMBEAU 
BUILDING
Additional environmental testing 
revealed no issues in soils under 
concrete in Machine Shop Area

Groundwater contamination (PCE) 
detected just above state limits

Engineer identifies the site as “low 
risk”

Company is finalizing negotiations 
with Flambeau



KLAUSNER 
LUMBER TWO

Klausner continues adding employees (47)

Major meeting today (May 7th) with corporate 
officials and architect, equipment installers

Substation at property under expansion for 
Dominion-South Justice Project



PATTON 
MECHANICAL
Grand opening in late May 
or early June

Company expects to have 16 
employees



DOLLAR 
GENERAL
HALIFAX

Grand Opening
Saturday, April 28



CLIENT ACTIVITY
NEW PROJECT INQUIRIES

Project Grand

Project Herrin
Project Can

Project Door Prize

Project Compost
Project Rich

CLIENT VISITS & ACTIVITY

Project Castle

Project Ruther
Project Brew

Project Can

Project Herrin
Project Grand



HCEDC 
ACTIVITIES

Continued work with NCDEQ on Westpoint/Sonrise “Ready for 
Reuse” designation
◦ Clearance for all underground tanks at the site

Rural Ready Sites Program

Small  Business/Entrepreneurial Development Pilot Program

Site & Building Development with municipalities

Economic Development Strategic Planning



Halifax County Economic Development Commission
260 Premier Boulevard
Roanoke Rapids, NC 27870
Phone:  252-519-2630
E-Mail: cathyscott@halifaxdevelopment.com
Websites:  www.HalifaxDevelopment.com

www.HalifaxCorporatePark.com



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: J. Michael Scott, Progressive Resources and Opportunities

PRESENTER: J. Michael Scott, Progressive Resources and Opportunities

SUBJECT: 2013 CDBG Infrastructure Grant - Fair Housing Assessment

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find a letter of request regarding the 2013 CDBG Infrastructure Grant - Fair Housing Assessment for your
review and approval.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Letter of Request

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the 2013 CDBG Infrastructure Grant - Fair Housing Assessment.
 



PP rr oo gg rr ee ss ss ii vv ee   RR ee ss oo uu rr cc ee ss   &&   OO pp pp oo rr tt uu nn ii tt ii ee ss   (( PP RR OO ))   

To:   Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
From:   J. Michael Scott, Grant Administrator 
Date:   April 30, 2018 
Subject:  Halifax County Fair Housing Assessment 
 
A requirement of Halifax County’s 2013 CDBG-Infrastructure grant was to conduct an 
Assessment of Fair Housing in Halifax County. This assessment has been completed using the 
guidelines provided by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) and 
the NC Division of Environmental Quality (DEQ).  
 
Included in this assessment is a current demographic profile for Halifax County, as well as a 
presentation of housing costs and conditions. A particular emphasis was placed on housing 
costs as they relate to lower household income families.  
 
Below are some of the factors affecting households in Halifax County as it relates to the local 
economy, availability of fair housing, as well as they’re overall economic well-being.  

1. Slow population growth – decrease of 3.4% from 2010 (54,691 population in 
2010; 52,849 in 2016) 

2. Persons below poverty level – 26.8% (2012-2016) 
3. Unemployment Rate – 11.6% (Avg. 2012-2016) 
4. Median Household Income – $32,548 (2012-2016)  
5. Per capita Income - $20,134 (2012-2016) 
6. Aging Housing Stock – 11,702 units (54.8% of total constructed prior to 1960) 
7. 28.5% of owner-occupied housing units with a mortgage monthly housing costs 

exceeds 30% of monthly income 
8. 49% of tenant-occupied housing units monthly housing cost exceeds 30% of 

monthly income 
 
Also included in the preparation of the fair housing assessment was an effort to solicit 
information from local residents and businesses regarding their knowledge of fair housing 
laws, as well as their perception of the availability of fair housing in Halifax County. Surveys 
were mailed to over 60 real estate firms, private and public housing providers and banks with 
eight responses. Further, the County Manager’s office posted a survey on the County’s 
website. There were 21 participants in this survey. Finally, the County sponsored a booth at 
the 2018 Senior Expo held on April 26, 2018 at the Kirkwood Adams Civic Center. Over 200 
Fair Housing booklets and informational pieces were distributed at this event and a fair 
housing survey was also made available for participants. Thirty-two surveys were completed 
by attendees.  
 
While responses to the surveys did not indicate any actual fair housing discriminatory 
activity, it is clear that the County’s continued emphasis on educating the public and housing 
service providers about Fair Housing and its positive impact on county residents should 
remain a priority.  
 
Upon the Board of Commissioner’s review and discussion, your approval and acceptance of 
the 2018 Assessment of Fair Housing is requested. The final document will be provided to 
DEQ for their acceptance. I will be in attendance at your May 7, 2018 meeting to answer any 
questions. 

Community & Economic 
 
Development Project Planning 

Grantwriting   

& Grant Administration 

 

328 Hamilton Street 

Roanoke Rapids, NC  27870 

252-537-9050 (phone) 

252-505-0258 (fax) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

PRESENTER: M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

SUBJECT: Request for Drainage Easement from N. C. Department of Transportation

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
DOT is about to go out for bids on improvements to the bridge over Quankey Creek where it crosses Aurelian Springs Road
just north of NC Hwy 903.  As part of the project, DOT has requested a permanent drainage easement from the county
over a 15 ft x 20 ft tract of land (0.007 acre).  The proposed Drainage Easement document and the DOT plat (showing the
parcel of land shaded in blue) are attached.  The easement area is part of a larger tract of land that is behind Reser's Fine
Foods.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Drainage Easement
DOT plat

TOTAL COST:-0- COUNTY COST:-0-

REQUEST: Approval of the requested grant of Drainage Easement to the NCDOT, with authority for the Chairman and
Clerk to execute the necessary conveyance documents.  



FRM7-N 
Page 1 of 3 
Revised 02/17/15 

Revenue Stamps $ -0-  

DRAINAGE EASEMENT 
 
THIS INSTRUMENT DRAWN BY Robert Stewart Tyler CHECKED BY Oscar Taylor 
 
Return to:   Lloyd Johnston, Jr. 
 NCDOT 
 PO Box 3165 

Wilson, NC 27895 
 
NORTH CAROLINA TIP/PARCEL NUMBER: 042SR1600/001 
COUNTY OF Halifax WBS ELEMENT: 17BP.4.R.83 
TAX PARCEL 0500747 ROUTE: SR1600 (Aurelian Springs Rd) 
 
 
 THIS EASEMENT, made and entered into this the  day of  20 18 
by and between Halifax County 
 PO Box 677 
 Halifax, NC 27839  
  
hereinafter referred to as GRANTORS, and the Department of Transportation, an agency of the State of North 
Carolina, 1546 Mail Service Center, Raleigh, NC  27611, hereinafter referred to as the Department; 
 

WITNESSETH 
 

THAT WHEREAS, the DEPARTMENT desires to construct and maintain a drainage facility through and across 
the property of GRANTORS, 
 
AND WHEREAS, GRANTORS, recognizing the benefits accruing to their said property through the construction 
and maintenance by the DEPARTMENT of roads and highways upon or in the vicinity of said property of 
GRANTORS, 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of said benefits, and further consideration of $ 10.00  and 
other valuable considerations, GRANTORS hereby release the DEPARTMENT, its successors and assigns,  
from any and all claims for damages by reason of the construction and maintenance of said drainage facility  
across and through the lands of GRANTORS, and GRANTORS hereby give, grant, bargain, sell and convey  
unto the DEPARTMENT, its successors, and assigns, an easement for the construction and maintenance of a  
drainage facility across and through the property of GRANTORS located in Faucett Township,  

Halifax County, and being more fully described in a deed recorded in Book 2024 , 
Page 644 , Wayne County Registry, said easement being described as follows: 
 
Point of beginning being N 29^1'2.1" E, 76.158 feet from -L- Sta 14+00 thence to a point on a bearing of N 
37^47'3.0" W 15.000 feet thence to a point on a bearing of S 52^12'57.0" W 20.000 feet thence to a point on a 
bearing of S 37^47'3.0" E 15.000 feet thence to a point on a bearing of N 52^12'57.0" E 20.000 feet returning to 
the point and place of beginning.  Having an area of 300.000 Sqr feet being 0.007 acres. 

 
 
 
 



COUNTY: HALIFAX WBS ELEMENT: 17BP.4.R.83 TIP/PARCEL NO.: 042SR1600/001 
 

FRM7-N 
Page 2 of 3 
Revised 02/17/15 

The final right of way plans showing the above described area are to be certified and recorded in the Office of 
the Register of Deeds for said county pursuant to N.C.G.S. 136-19.4, reference to which plans is hereby made 
for purposes of further description and for greater certainty.  
 
Said Permanent Drainage easement in perpetuity is for the installation and maintenance of drainage facilities, 
and for all purposes for which the DEPARTMENT is authorized by law to subject same. The Department and its 
agents or assigns shall have the right to construct and maintain in a proper manner in, upon and through said 
premises a drainage facility with all necessary pipes, poles and appurtenances, together with the right at all 
times to enter said premises for the purpose of inspecting said drainage facility and making all necessary repairs 
and alterations thereon; together with the right to cut away and keep clear of said drainage facility all trees and 
other obstructions that may in any way endanger or interfere with the proper maintenance and operation of the 
same with the right at all times of ingress, egress and regress. 
 
It is understood and agreed that the Department shall have the right to construct and maintain the cut and/or fill 
slopes in the above-described permanent drainage easement area(s).  It is further understood and agreed that 
Permanent Drainage shall be used by the Department for additional working area during the above described 
project.  
 
 IN ADDITION, and for the aforestated consideration, the GRANTORS further hereby convey to the 
DEPARTMENT, its successors and assigns the following described areas and interests: 
 
NONE 

 This EASEMENT is subject to the following provisions only: 
 
NONE 

 
 There are no conditions to this EASEMENT not expressed herein. 
 
 To HAVE AND TO HOLD said perpetual easement for highway purposes unto the DEPARTMENT, its 
successors and assigns, and the GRANTORS, for themselves, their heirs, successors, executors and assigns, 
hereby warrant and covenant that they are the sole owners of the property; that they solely have the right to 
grant the easement; and that they will forever warrant and defend title to the same against the lawful claims of all 
persons whomsoever;  
 
 The Grantors acknowledge that the project plans for Project #  17BP.4.R.83 have been  
made available to them. The Grantors further acknowledge that the consideration stated herein  is full and just 
compensation pursuant to Article 9, Chapter 136 of the North Carolina General Statutes for the acquisition of the 
said interests and areas by the Department of Transportation and for any and all damages to the value of their 
remaining property; for any and all claims for interest and costs; for any and all damages caused by the  
acquisition for the construction of Department of Transportation Project # 17BP.4.R.83 , 

Halifax County, and for the past and future use of said areas by the Department of 
Transportation, its successors and assigns for all purposes for which the said Department is authorized by law to 
subject the same. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



COUNTY: HALIFAX WBS ELEMENT: 17BP.4.R.83 TIP/PARCEL NO.: 042SR1600/001 
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 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Grantors have hereunto set their hands and seals (or if corporate, has 
caused this instrument to be signed in its corporate name by its duly authorized officers and its seal to be 
hereunto affixed by authority of its Board of Directors) the day and year first above written. 
 
 This instrument does not transfer the herein described interests unless and until this document is 
accepted by an authorized agent of the Department of Transportation. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 (SEAL)  (SEAL) 
            
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

ACCEPTED FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION BY: 

 

 

 

 
North Carolina,  County 

  
  I,  , a Notary Public for 

  County, North Carolina, certify that 

  personally came  

 before me this day and acknowledged that he/she is the CLERK of the 
  COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS, and that  

(Official Seal) by authority duly given, the foregoing instrument was signed in its name by  
 its CHAIRMAN of the  COUNTY BOARD OF 

 COMMISSIONERS, sealed with its corporate seal, and attested by 
  as its CLERK. 

  Witness my hand and official seal this the _____ day of  
  , 20  . 

  
    

  Notary Public  
  
  My commission expires:   
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AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

PRESENTER: M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

SUBJECT: Our Community Hospital, Inc. - Agreement Regarding Tax District Revenues

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Our Community Hospital ("OCH") closed permanently on December 31, 2017.  The hospital had been financially
supported by a district property tax in Palmyra, Roseneath, Scotland Neck and Conoconara Townships since the early
1960's.  No district tax levy will be included in the FY 18-19 budget ordinance.  However, motor vehicle property taxes
(under the "tax and tag" system) continue to be collected until the end of this fiscal year, and delinquent property taxes in the
hospital district will continue to be collected until the lien for those taxes fully expire over the next 10 years. In addition, sales
and use taxes will continue to accrue to the hospital district for about one more year under the ad valorem sales tax
distribution method.  These revenues can only be used to support hospital operations.  Therefore, staff has developed a
proposed agreement  between the County and OCH regarding the use of post-closure district tax receipts to help cover pre-
closure hospital expenses and obligations.  A copy of the proposed agreement is attached.  As you will discern, the purpose
of the agreement is to prevent the use of hospital district tax revenues for purposes other than the payment of hospital
operations. 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Agreement Between Halifax County and our Community Hospital, Inc.

TOTAL COST:N/A COUNTY COST:N/A

REQUEST: Authorize the execution of the proposed agreement.  
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NORTH CAROLINA 

 

HALIFAX COUNTY 

 

AGREEMENT REGARDING REVENUES COLLECTED IN THE  

OUR COMMUNITY HOSPITAL TAX DISTRICT 

 

 THIS AGREEMENT, made and entered into effective as of the _______ day of 

__________________________, 2018, by and between HALIFAX COUNTY, a unit of local 

government (hereinafter “the County”), and OUR COMMUNITY HOSPITAL, 

INCORPORATED, a North Carolina nonprofit corporation (hereinafter “OCH”);  

WITNESSETH: 

 WHEREAS, OCH owned and operated a community hospital in the Town of Scotland 

Neck until December 31, 2017, when the hospital was permanently closed; and  

 WHEREAS, since the early 1960’s the County has levied a voter-approved hospital 

district property tax in Palmyra, Roseneath, Scotland Neck and Conoconara Townships 

specifically designated and earmarked for the support of the hospital under Session Laws 1959-

361, 1963-225, 1963-432, 1967-110 and 1971-249; and 

 WHEREAS, the property tax revenues generated in the hospital district tax may only be 

appropriated and expended for the support of the hospital services provided by OCH; and  

 WHEREAS, although the hospital tax district has not yet been dissolved, OCH has 

requested that the County not levy a property tax in the hospital district for FY 2018-19 and 

going forward; and  

 WHEREAS, although no hospital district tax will be levied beginning in FY 2018-19, 

delinquent hospital district taxes from prior years and hospital district taxes on motor vehicles 

registered between January 1, 2018 and June 30, 2018, will continued to be collected; and  
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 WHEREAS, so long as local sales and use tax distribution in Halifax County continues to 

be calculated under the ad valorem method of distribution (see G.S. 105-472), some portion of 

local sales and use taxes will be allocated to the hospital tax district based on the property tax 

rate in the district; and  

 WHEREAS, although the hospital is now closed, OCH has financial obligations 

remaining from the operation of the hospital through December 31, 2017; and  

 WHEREAS, the County and OCH desire to make arrangements for the lawful 

appropriation and expenditure of the property tax revenues resulting from the levy of a property 

tax in the hospital tax district and the apportioned local sales and use tax revenues resulting from 

the use of the ad valorem method of local sales and use tax distribution;  

 NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises recited above and benefits to be 

derived from the terms and conditions set forth below, all of which are deemed legally sufficient 

by the undersigned, the County and OCH agree as follows: 

 1.  Use of Hospital District Taxes for Pre-Closure Hospital Expenses and 

Obligations.  To the extent needed to cover all expenses, obligations, or deficits associated with 

the operation of the hospital (including the ER), all hospital tax district revenues collected by the 

County will be paid over to OCH for the sole purpose of meeting those remaining obligations.  

Hospital district tax revenues will not be used to cover any prior, current or future expenses 

associated with any other non-hospital facilities operated by Our Community Hospital, Inc., or 

its successor in interest (such as the long-term care and therapy centers).  The County 

acknowledges that OCH has provided a statement of all expenses, obligations, or deficits 

associated with the operation of the hospital through and including December 31, 2017.  This 

statement included obligations incurred but not yet payable for things such as vacation time 
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accrued by hospital staff prior to closing, etc.  This statement may be subject to amendment from 

time to time as other pre-closing obligations are discovered.  The purpose of this statement of 

expenses is to insure that the remaining tax revenues are only used to support hospital operations 

through December 31, 2017.   

 2.  Hospital Accounts Receivable.  Within 15 days from the execution of this 

Agreement and subject to HIPAA and other regulations related to the confidentiality of protected 

health information, OCH will provide the County with the details of all accounts receivable 

related to hospital operations, regardless of whether those accounts receivable arose before or 

after December 31, 2017.  OCH will also certify total receipts from those accounts receivable as 

of the date of certification.  Those receipts will be credited to the hospital expenses and 

obligations referenced in Item 1 above.  Thereafter, on a monthly basis, OCH will update its 

certification of accounts receivable and receipts from accounts receivable so that they may be 

credited to the remaining pre-closure hospital expenses and obligations.   

 3.  Disbursement of Hospital District Taxes as Collected.  So long as expenses and 

obligations related to hospital operations through December 31, 2017, remain, the County will 

continue to pay over delinquent property tax revenues and motor vehicle tax revenues arising 

from the hospital tax district to OCH as they are collected. 

 4.  Payment in Full of Pre-Closure Expenses and Obligations.  After it is determined 

to the satisfaction of OCH and the County that all hospital operation expenses and obligations 

have been paid in full, the County will cease disbursement of hospital tax district revenues to 

OCH, and any hospital tax district revenues held by OCH will be remitted to the County.  All 

hospital tax revenues thereafter collected by the County shall be retained by the County.  These 
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“excess” hospital tax district revenues shall be appropriated and expended in the manner 

contemplated below.  (See Section 5).    

 5.  Use of “Excess” Hospital District Taxes.  Halifax County intends to seek local 

legislation from the General Assembly (and, if necessary, voter approval) to (1) terminate the 

hospital taxing district and (2) authorize the appropriation and expenditure of excess hospital 

district tax revenues for a purpose or purposes that will improve access to healthcare for the 

citizens of Halifax County that live in the former hospital tax district.  The County will solicit 

input from OCH as well as other governmental agencies, organizations and citizens regarding 

how the excess hospital tax district revenues might be best used.   

 6.  Local Sales and Use Taxes.  Assuming the ad valorem method of local sales and use 

taxes remains in effect, any local sales and use taxes apportioned to the hospital tax district 

property tax levy will be appropriated and expended under the same terms and conditions set 

forth above. 

 7.  Taxpayer Claims for Refund.  If, pursuant to G.S. 105-381, it is determined by court 

decree that any property tax levied and collected in the hospital tax district is subject to refund, 

OCH will reimburse the full amount subject to refund to the County for refund to the 

complaining tax payer(s).  Therefore, this Agreement shall remain in effect for a period of six 

months after all hospital expenses referenced in Section 1 have been paid, unless there are 

pending claims for refund under G.S. 105-381, in which event this Agreement shall not terminate 

until those claims are resolved.  OCH will not dissolve so long as this Agreement remains in 

effect.   

 8.  Amendment.  This Agreement may be amended by mutual written consent of the 

parties. 
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 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be executed by 

their duly authorized officers, effective as of the date and year first above written. 

 

     HALIFAX COUNTY 

 

     By:_________________________________ 

      Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

      Halifax County Board of Commissioners 

 

ATTEST: 

 

__________________________________ 

Andrea H. Wiggins 

Clerk to the Board 

 

 

     OUR COMMUNITY HOSPITAL, INCORPORATED  

 

     By: ______________________________________ 

  

     Title: _____________________________________ 

 

ATTEST: 

 

_________________________________________ 

Secretary 

 

 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 

 
 

This instrument has been pre-audited   Approved as to form and legality. 

in the manner required by the Local 

Government and Fiscal Control Act.   ______________________________ 

       County Attorney 

__________________________________ 

Halifax County Finance Director 

 

  

 

 



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: County Commissioners

PRESENTER: County Commissioners

SUBJECT: Resolution in Memory and Honor of Sallie Ann Copeland Evans 

DATE: May 7, 2018 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the Resolution in Memory and Honor of Sallie Ann Copeland Evans for your review.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution in Memory and Honor of Sallie Ann Copeland Evans

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Adopt the Resolution in Memory and Honor of Sallie Ann Copeland Evans.
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